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Special Edition for Monday, June 12, 2017

Justice Gorsuch’s maiden opinion is a unanimous decision favoring debt purchasers.

A Debt Purchaser Is Not a ‘Debt Collector’ Regulated by the FDCPA, Supreme Court Holds

In a unanimous opinion written by Justice Neil M. Gorsuch, the Supreme Court ruled today that 
someone who purchases a defaulted debt is not a “debt collector” and is therefore not subject to the 
federal Fair Debt Collection Practices Act, or FDCPA.

The case, Henson v. Santander Consumer USA Inc., was argued on April 18, the second day Justice 
Gorsuch sat on the bench after being sworn in the week before as the high court’s 113th justice. 
The opinion was Justice Gorsuch’s first for the Supreme Court, even though he did not ask a single 
question or make any comments at oral argument.

Santander had purchased a portfolio of defaulted auto loans from a bank. The district court and 
the Fourth Circuit both held that Santander was not a “debt collector” and thus not subject to the 
regulations and remedies afforded to consumers under the FDCPA. The Supreme Court granted 
certiorari to resolve a split because other circuits had held that purchasing debt did not give a debt 
collector immunity from the FDCPA.

The FDCPA only applies to debt collectors, a term defined in 15 U.S.C. § 1692a(6) as anyone who 
“regularly collects or attempts to collect . . . debts owed or due . . . another.” Justice Gorsuch set about 
deciding how to classify entities “who regularly purchase debts originated by someone else and then 
seek to collect those debts for their own account.” He framed the question as whether the FDCPA 
treats “the debt purchaser . . . more like the repo man or the loan originator?”

Justice Gorsuch said the “plain language” of the definition “focuses our attention on third party 
collection agents working for a debt owner – not on a debt owner seeking to collect debts for itself.” 
He said the statute “does not appear to suggest that we should care how a debt owner came to be a debt 
owner.”

“All that matters,” he said, “is whether the target of the lawsuit regularly seeks to collect debts for 
its own account or does so for ‘another.’” That analysis, he said, “would seem” to mean that a debt 
purchaser does not fall under the statutory definition.

Justice Gorsuch then launched into a complex statutory and grammatical analysis, focusing largely on 
the word “owed.” He cited two grammar books alongside the Oxford English Dictionary to debunk the 
notion that “owed,” a past participle, means a debt previously owed to another. 

Harping on the use of the past participle “doesn’t follow even as a matter of good grammar, let 
along ordinary meaning,” Justice Gorsuch said. Focusing also on how “owed” is used elsewhere in 
the FDCPA, he could not “see why a defaulted debt purchaser like Santander couldn’t qualify as a 
creditor” under the “statute’s plain terms.”

The debtor did not fare any better with a policy argument based on the idea that the business of 
purchasing defaulted debt did not exist when the FDCPA was adopted. The debtor wanted the Court to 
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believe that Congress would have viewed defaulted debt purchasers more like debt collectors than 
debt originators. 

Justice Gorsuch declined to consult a crystal ball because “it is never our job to rewrite a 
constitutionally valid statutory text under the banner of speculation about what Congress might have 
done.” He said the “proper role of the judiciary” is to “apply, not amend, the work of the People’s 
representatives.”

The opinion theoretically leaves the door open for a different result in a later case given two 
questions the Court did not decide. First, the debtor argued that Santander fell under the FDCPA 
because it regularly collected debts for another. Justice Gorsuch said that question was not raised in 
the petition for certiorari, and the Court did not agree to review it.

Second, Justice Gorsuch said the Supreme Court had not agreed to address another aspect of the 
definition of a debt collector in Section 1692a(6), which includes someone “in any business the 
principal purpose of which is the collection of any debts.”

Today’s decision was the high court’s second venture this term into the FDCPA. On May 15 the 
Court held 5/3 in Midland Funding LLC v. Johnson, 16-348, 2017 BL 161314, 85 U.S.L.W. 4239 
(Sup. Ct. May 15, 2017), that filing a time-barred claim does not violate the FDCPA. To read ABI’s 
discussion of Midland Funding, click here.

The opinion is Henson v. Santander Consumer USA Inc., 16-349 (Sup. Ct. June 12, 2017).

https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/16pdf/16-348_h315.pdf
http://www.abi.org/node/248854
https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/16pdf/16-349_c07d.pdf
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Tuesday, June 20, 2017

Deciding a case involving magistrates, Seventh Circuit complicates life for bankruptcy judges.

In Non-Core Suits, Seventh Circuit Requires Stern Consent from Unserved Defendants  

In a case involving a plaintiff proceeding in forma pauperis, or IFP, the Seventh Circuit created 
doubt about the ability of a bankruptcy judge, in a non-core suit involving numerous named 
defendants, to enter a final order on consent of the plaintiff and a defendant who was served, when 
there are named but unserved defendants.

Intending to proceed without paying the filing fee under 28 U.S.C. § 1915, an individual filed suit in 
federal district court naming the Wisconsin labor department as defendant. The plaintiff consented 
to proceeding before a U.S. magistrate.

Employing screening procedures invoked in IFP proceedings, the magistrate examined the 
complaint and dismissed the suit under 28 U.S.C. § 1915(e) for failure to state a claim, before the 
defendant had even been served.

The plaintiff appealed. Sua sponte, the appeals court identified “significant questions of appellate 
jurisdiction” and appointed Travis Crum from the Washington DC office of Mayer Brown LLP to 
represent the plaintiff-appellant. Crum was a clerk for Supreme Court Justices M. Anthony Kennedy 
and John Paul Stevens.

After briefs were filed and oral argument was held in early November, 2016, the decision came 
down on June 16, and it was a humdinger, with Seventh Circuit judges all over the map. 

On the three-judge panel, Chief Circuit Judge Diane P.  Wood wrote the majority opinion, joined by 
Circuit Judge Ann Claire Williams. They concluded that the IPF statute, the Magistrate Judges Act 
and constitutional considerations in the wake of Stern v. Marshall require waiver from at least one 
unserved defendant before an Article I judge can enter a final order.

Circuit Judge Richard A.  Posner dissented, believing no consent is required from non-served 
parties. 

The panel distributed the opinion to determine whether sufficient circuit judges favored rehearing 
en banc. Circuit Judges Frank H. Easterbrook and Diane S. Sykes dissented from the denial of 
rehearing en banc, agreeing with the result advocated by Judge Posner but disagreeing with how he 
got there. 

There is another curious feature to the opinion. On the issue before the appeals court, there were 
two prior Seventh Circuit opinions 12 years apart, seemingly reaching differing results, with the 
more recent case not citing the former. Perhaps because the facts and the procedural contexts were 
not precisely the same, the more recent panel may not have felt bound by the first, which had issued 
a per curiam opinion where the issue was mentioned in a footnote. Consequently, the majority 
opinion, by three judges, says it overrules the more recent of the two prior decisions in the circuit 
without rehearing en banc. Possibly also, the majority believed the more recent three-judge panel 
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had no authority to overrule the decision 12 years earlier.

Before we explain how the opinion may affect bankruptcy practice, let’s explain the majority 
holding, and the views of the dissenters.

The Magistrate Judges Act, in 28 U.S.C. § 636(c)(1), allows a magistrate judge to enter final 
judgment “upon the consent of the parties.” The appeals court was called on to decide whether 
“parties” means all the named parties or only the parties before the court. 

The circuit are already split. The Fifth Circuit and one of the Seventh Circuit opinions hold that 
“parties” does not include unserved defendants. The Eight Circuit and the other Seventh Circuit 
opinion concluded that “parties” includes named defendants, whether they have been served or not.

After lengthy study of the statute, the majority concluded that an unserved defendant is a party whose 
consent is required. The majority appeared to say that consent from one defendant is sufficient if 
there are multiple defendants.

Significant for bankruptcy cases, the majority said that any doubt about the interpretation of the 
statute “would be laid to rest by the constitutional problem that would arise if we were to hold 
that the consent of one party alone was enough to permit an Article I judge to resolve the case on 
the merits.” Citing Wellness International, Marathon Pipeline, and Stern, the majority said that 
“institutional concerns” give “final decision making authority only to Article III judges, unless all 
parties consent to an alternative.” 

The majority held that consent by an unserved defendant is “more consistent” with the statute and 
better respects the “constitutional line” between Article III judges and “other adjudicators.” 

Further linking the decision about magistrate judges to bankruptcy judges, the majority said that “the 
role of the magistrate judge must parallel that of the bankruptcy judges after Stern.”

Dissenting, Judge Posner believed that express consent is not required from unserved defendants. 
Citing Wellness International, which held that implied consent is sufficient in the bankruptcy context, 
he said that an unserved defendant’s consent “can be taken for granted because the defendant has no 
interest in having the case continue.”

Dissenting from the denial of hearing en banc, Judges Easterbrook and Sykes would not require 
consent from unserved parties under Section 636(c).

Significantly for bankruptcy practice, Judges Easterbrook and Sykes disagreed with Judge Posner’s 
view that an unserved defendant consents “implicitly, constructively, or in any other way.” 

More significant for bankruptcy, the two judges said that the majority’s opinion would require a 
district judge in “every suit with an un-served or unknown defendant.” They disagreed with the 
majority’s view that consent from one defendant is enough when there are multiple defendants.

Since res judicata would not bind an unserved defendant, the two judges would require consent 
under Section 636(c) only from the parties who would be bound by the judgment.
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The implications are ominous for bankruptcy cases. Assume a plaintiff files a non-core suit against 
several defendants, but serves only one. Also assume that the plaintiff and the served defendant 
consent to final adjudication in bankruptcy court. 

The Seventh Circuit case means that the bankruptcy court must decide if there is constitutional 
authority to issue a final judgment. 

Now that the cat is out of the bag on yet another obtuse issue raised by Stern, let’s hope that 
Wisconsin latches onto the conflict of circuits and files a petition for certiorari, allowing the Supreme 
Court to decide whether consent is required from non-served defendants.

The opinion is Coleman v. Labor & Industry Review Commission of the State of Wisconsin, 15-3254 
(7th Cir. June 16, 2017).

http://media.ca7.uscourts.gov/cgi-bin/rssExec.pl?Submit=Display&Path=Y2017/D06-16/C:15-3254:J:Posner:dis:T:fnOp:N:1981423:S:0
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Wednesday, June 7, 2017

First Circuit narrowly interprets ‘arising in’ jurisdiction.

Retention of Jurisdiction by Itself Does Not Confer Subject Matter Jurisdiction, Circuit Holds

Despite retention of jurisdiction provisions in a sale-approval order and a chapter 11 confirmation 
order, the bankruptcy court lacked jurisdiction over a dispute between third parties involving an as-
set purchase agreement because there was no “arising in” jurisdiction, the First Circuit held. 

In other words, retention of jurisdiction is a necessary but not sufficient condition to exercise juris-
diction, according to the June 2 opinion by Circuit Judge Kermit V. Lipez. Retired Supreme Court 
Justice David H. Souter was on the unanimous panel.

The corporate debtor sold its hospital pursuant to a sale-approval order shortly after filing a chapter 
11 petition. The contract obligated the buyer to pay severance to employees it did not retain. The 
sale-approval order contained a provision providing for the bankruptcy court to retain jurisdiction 
over any disputes arising under or related to the sale contract. The plan and confirmation order pro-
vided for the retention of jurisdiction to enforce orders providing for the sale of property. 

Immediately after closing, the buyer fired two senior executives and refused to pay severance. The 
executives sued, and the bankruptcy court awarded them severance. The bankruptcy court found 
jurisdiction based on the retention of jurisdiction provisions.

The district court reversed, finding no subject matter jurisdiction. Judge Lipez upheld dismissal for 
the same reason.

Judge Lipez said it was “erroneous” for the bankruptcy court to find jurisdiction “solely on the basis 
of the retention of jurisdiction provisions in the sale order and the plan.” Although a federal court 
may enforce its prior orders, he said it may not “retain” jurisdiction “it never had – i.e., over matters 
that do not fall within” 28 U.S.C. § 1334. 

Judge Lipez therefore analyzed whether there was “arising under,” “arising in” or “related to” juris-
diction under Section 1334. There was no “related to” jurisdiction because there was no potential ef-
fect on the bankrupt estate since the bankruptcy judge had decided that the executives had no claims 
against the debtor.

There was no “arising under” jurisdiction, Judge Lipez said, because the Bankruptcy Code itself did 
not create the cause of action. That left “arising in” as the executives’ only jurisdictional hook.

The executives contended there was “arising in” jurisdiction because the bankruptcy court had ap-
proved the purchase agreement. Judge Lipez responded by saying, “[I]t is not enough for ‘arising 
in’ jurisdiction that a claim arose in the context of a bankruptcy case.” He said the claim “must have 
‘no existence outside of the bankruptcy,’” citing Middlesex Power Equip. & Marine Inc. v. Town of 
Tyngsborough, Mass. (In re Middlesex Power Equip. & Marine Inc.), 292 F.3d 61 (1st Cir. 2002). 

For “arising in” jurisdiction, Judge Lipez said the “fundamental question” is whether the claim 
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“could arise only in the context of a bankruptcy case.” [Emphasis in original.]

To adjudicate the executives’ severance claims on the merits, a court “would only need to perform 
a state law breach of contract analysis.” Therefore, Judge Lipez said, the executives’ “claims ‘look 
like ones that could have arisen entirely outside the bankruptcy context.’”

There was no “arising in” jurisdiction because the executives “failed to identify any provision of 
the sale order itself or any related questions of bankruptcy law underlying their claims that would 
require interpretation by the bankruptcy court.”

Jurisdictionally speaking, Judge Lipez’s opinion therefore appears to make a distinction between a 
sale-approval order and the contract it approved. Enforcing the contract by itself does not give rise 
to jurisdiction, unless there were an effect on the estate. Or, the bankruptcy court may have had ju-
risdiction if there were an ambiguity in the sale order, or perhaps if the sale order itself had required 
payment.

The opinion therefore seems to mean that third parties may have difficulty calling on a bankruptcy 
court to approve a court-approved contract absent an effect on the estate.

The opinion is Gupta v. Quincy Medical Center, 15-1183 (1st Cir. June 2, 2017).

http://media.ca1.uscourts.gov/pdf.opinions/15-1183P-01A.pdf
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Tuesday, May 30, 2017

En banc, the Ninth Circuit reverses a panel opinion from last year on cramdown valuation.

Cramdown Value Is Not the Higher of Foreclosure or Replacement Value, Ninth Circuit Holds

Reversing the three-judge panel, Ninth Circuit sat en banc and held that a secured creditor in a 
cramdown is only entitled to the replacement value of the collateral, not the price that would be 
realized after foreclosure in those rare cases where foreclosure value is higher than replacement 
value.

The majority in the three-judge panel opinion from April 2016 believed that valuation, governed by 
Section 506(a), is not measured by the income an owner could generate by operating the property as 
affordable housing. In the 2/1 decision a year ago, the majority believed that the bankruptcy court 
could not shortchange a secured creditor if foreclosure would generate a higher value by freeing the 
property from the strictures of affordable housing.

Reversing en banc, the 8/3 majority in the Ninth Circuit’s May 26 opinion decided that Associates 
Commercial Corp. v. Rash, 520 U.S. 953 (1997) requires using the “replacement value standard” 
rather than the value from a foreclosure sale that will not take place.

Valuation of an Affordable Housing Project

Valuation in the context of a chapter 11 cramdown was complicated because the debtor owned 
an affordable housing complex. The property had an $8.5 million, government-guaranteed first 
mortgage and two subordinate mortgages. After default on the first mortgage, the government paid 
off the first lien lender and sold the mortgage to a third party for about $5 million. The new owner 
of the mortgage had arranged to sell the property after foreclosure for about $7.7 million. To halt 
foreclosure, the owner filed a chapter 11 petition.

The three mortgages and agreements related to affordable housing all provided that the restrictions 
related to affordable housing would terminate in the event of foreclosure. The project had not been 
foreclosed when the three-judge panel issued its opinion last year. 

The owner financed the reorganization with $1.2 million in new equity provided by a new investor 
who in substance took over ownership when the plan was confirmed and consummated. As 
confirmed by the bankruptcy court, the plan valued the first lien at $3.9 million. The lender had 
exercised a Section 1111(b) election. As confirmed, the plan gave the lender a new secured note for 
$3.9 million, with interest at 4.4% and a balloon payment when the loan matured in 40 years. 

The new investor agreed to continue operating the property as an affordable housing project. The 
project’s expert testified that it would be worth $7 million if affordable housing restrictions did not 
apply. The affordable housing restrictions would terminate on foreclosure.

The lender appealed and was denied stays in the bankruptcy and district courts. The district court 
later upheld the confirmation order, leading to a reversal in the majority opinion last year written by 
Circuit Judge Richard R. Clifton. Dissenting last year, Circuit Judge Richard A. Paez said that the 
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majority had misread Rash by basing valuation on the creditor’s perspective. Judge Paez also pointed 
out that the majority’s approach to valuation under Section 506(a) was at odds with the Collier 
bankruptcy treatise.

The Ninth Circuit granted the debtor’s petition for rehearing en banc. The 8/3 majority opinion on 
May 26 was written by Circuit Judge Andrew D. Hurwitz.

Rash and Cramdown Valuation

Because the lender objected to the plan, the debtor was required to employ cramdown under Sections 
1129(a)(7)(B) and 1111(b)(2). In turn, those sections invoke the provision in Section 506(a)(1) 
that the lender’s debt is deemed secured “to the extent of the value of such debtor’s interest in” the 
collateral.

Since foreclosure would shed the requirement that the property be used as affordable housing, the 
lender argued that the proper value should be the higher value realized after foreclosure. The debtor 
contended that the value must represent the price the project would fetch as an affordable housing 
project, the use contemplated by the plan. Judge Hurwitz agreed with the debtor.

Judge Hurwitz said that Rash requires using the “replacement value standard,” not foreclosure value, 
even in an “atypical case” where foreclosure value would be higher. He said that the “essential 
inquiry” was to determine the price the debtor “would pay to obtain an asset like the collateral for the 
particular use proposed in the plan.” He said that Rash adopted replacement value even though the 
Supreme Court “implicitly acknowledged” that foreclosure on occasion might yield a higher value.

Judge Hurwitz said that “Rash did not adopt a rule requiring that the bankruptcy court value the 
collateral at the higher of its foreclosure value or replacement value.”

Because the lender did not contest the $3.9 million valuation as an affordable housing complex, 
Judge Hurwitz turned to other issues, such as the proper interest rate on cramdown.

The Proper Interest Rate on Cramdown

The lender argued that the plan was not “fair and equitable” under Section 1129(b) because the 4.4% 
interest rate on the new note was too low. 

Judge Hurwitz began with Till v. SCS Credit Corp., 541 U.S. 465, 469 (2004), where the Supreme 
Court adopted a “formula approach” that adjusts the prime rate up or down according to risk.

The lender complained that 4.4% was lower than the rate on the original loan. 

With a prime rate of 3.25% at confirmation, the bankruptcy court adjusted the rate up to account 
for risk. The bankruptcy court also had evidence that 4.18% would be the market rate for a loan on 
similar property. 

Judge Hurwitz said that interest rates had declined “significantly” since the loan was originally 
made.  In addition, there was more risk at the outset because the project had not been built. 
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Therefore, Judge Hurwitz said the bankruptcy court “did not clearly err” in fixing the rate on the 
new loan at 4.4%.

No Second 1111(b) Election

During the confirmation process, the lender attempted to vacate the so-called 1111(b) election it had 
made. Most likely, the lender wanted to have both a secured and unsecured claim, believing that its 
unsecured claim would vote down the plan by that class too. The bankruptcy judge did not permit 
the lender to revoke its election.

Judge Hurwitz said that the bankruptcy court did not commit error by refusing to amend “its 
scheduling order to allow the creditor a second bite at the apple.” Without deciding, he assumed that 
a court should allow a change in the election if there were a material modification to the plan.

The only change was an increase in the value of the collateral. Judge Hurwitz said that was “not 
material to the election decision.”

When the 1111(b) “gambit failed,” Judge Hurwitz said the “bankruptcy court did not err when it 
rejected [the lender’s] attempt to turn back the clock and torpedo the plan of reorganization.”

The Dissent 

Three judges dissented in an opinion written by former Chief Circuit Judge Alex Kozinski, who was 
in the majority in the panel opinion last year. He said the majority engaged in “cramped formalism” 
that produced a “strange result.” He believes that Rash is “more flexible” and agreed with the 
rationale by the majority in the panel opinion last year. To read ABI’s discussion of last year’s 
opinion published before the court corrected citations to the wrong section of the Bankruptcy Code, 
click here. 

Practical and Curious Aspects of the Opinions

The opinion last year would have made reorganization virtually impossible for owners of affordable 
housing in the Ninth Circuit where the lender is bent on taking title. The result from the panel 
opinion would have taken affordable housing units out of the inventory in populous states like 
California.

Last year, the majority repeatedly and erroneously cited Section 1325 as the governing cramdown 
statute, when the appeals court should have been referring to Section 1129. Although the court 
corrected its mistake 13 days later, the question remains whether the court and its clerks had 
adequately researched cramdown cases in chapter 11. The mistake presumably resulted from the fact 
that Rash was a chapter 13 case citing Section 1325. 

The en banc majority opinion made the same mistake by saying in one instance that the debtor was 
invoking cramdown under Section 1325(a)(5)(B).

One wonders whether the lender’s decision to buy the defaulted loan for more than value related to 

http://www.abi.org/newsroom/daily-wire/ninth-circuit-makes-glaring-error-in-chapter-11-cramdown-opinion
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affordable housing was based on an opinion of counsel guessing how the Ninth Circuit might rule.

A petition for certiorari to the Supreme Court won’t be a surprise.

The opinion is First Southern National Bank v. Sunnyslope Housing LP (In re Sunnyslope Housing 
LP), 12-17241 (9th Cir. May 26, 2017).

http://cdn.ca9.uscourts.gov/datastore/opinions/2017/05/26/12-17241.pdf
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Tuesday, May 23, 2017

Houston judge doesn’t excuse delay in identifying John Doe defendants.

Diligence by Itself Won’t Justify Invocation of Equitable Tolling

Difficulty in obtaining the names of John Doe defendants won’t prevent a statute of limitations from 
elapsing, Bankruptcy Judge Marvin Isgur of Houston said in the wake of the aborted reorganization 
of ATP Oil & Gas Corp.

When ATP’s chapter 11 case converted to chapter 7, the newly appointed trustee knew he had claims 
to recover payments made before bankruptcy to holders of preferred stock. When the one-year 
statute of limitations was expiring on fraudulent transfer actions, the trustee had only succeeded in 
identifying the banks and brokerages that were the nominal owners of the preferred stock.

The day before the statute expired, the trustee therefore filed a complaint naming John Does 1 
through 553 as defendants with beneficial ownership of the preferred stock. 

Some 14 months after the statute expired, the trustee filed an amended complaint naming the 
beneficial owners of the preferred stock as defendants in their real names. The stock owners filed a 
motion to dismiss and won, in Judge Isgur’s May 16 opinion.

The trustee argued that he was entitled to an equitable tolling of the statute of limitations, given the 
difficulty in learning the identities of the beneficial owners.

Judge Isgur said that equitable tolling applies when the defendants have actively or passively 
prevented the trustee from discovering their identities. Tolling also applies if the trustee can show 
delay resulting from “extraordinary circumstances.”

Judge Isgur said there were no extraordinary circumstances because the trustee had not exercised the 
“full extent of his discovery powers.” When identifying defendants is difficult, he said that “filing 
suit early to obtain discovery rights is crucial.”

Concealment didn’t work, either. Even if the banks and brokers had improperly withheld or delayed 
revealing the names of the beneficial stock owners, Judge Isgur said there is no “justification for 
extending the concealment rationale to a non-defendant, non-debtor.” He said it would “work an 
injustice to a defendant to refuse them entitlement to a statute of limitations defense because of the 
behavior of a party over which they have no control.”

Judge Isgur conceded that the trustee had been diligent, but he said that “diligence alone does not 
support equitable tolling.” He said there must be either concealment or extraordinary circumstances.

Since there was neither concealment nor extraordinary circumstances, Judge Isgur dismissed the suit 
as to the former John Doe defendants.

Judge Isgur’s opinion included an offer the defendants might not refuse.
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The suit fell within the ambit of Stern v. Marshall, precluding Judge Isgur from entering a final 
order of dismissal. Although the trustee had consented to final adjudication in bankruptcy court, the 
defendants had not.

Judge Isgur gave the defendants a choice: They could consent, in which event dismissal would be 
merged in the final judgment and appealable at that time. Or, Judge Isgur said he would issue a 
report and recommendation to the district court when he comes down with a final judgment in the 
adversary proceeding. 

Presumably, the defendants will consent, unless they fear the trustee will win on appeal from the 
dismissal order.

The opinion is Tow v. Bulmahn (In re ATP Oil & Gas Corp.), 15-3179 (Bankr. S.D. Tex. May 16, 
2017).

https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/USCOURTS-txsb-4_15-ap-03179/pdf/USCOURTS-txsb-4_15-ap-03179-1.pdf
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Wednesday, May 24, 2017

Class suit in Texas attacks the filing of bogus claims.

Bankruptcy Judge Finds Jurisdiction over Nationwide Class Challenging Bogus Claims

A bankruptcy court has subject matter jurisdiction to entertain a nationwide class action against a 
claim purchaser, according to Bankruptcy Judge Jeff Bohm of Houston.

A creditor filed a proof of claim in a chapter 13 case. Challenged about the allowability of the claim, 
the creditor withdrew the claim.

Several months later, the debtor initiated a class action against the creditor in bankruptcy court, 
seeking actual, statutory and punitive damages, along with equitable relief, for alleged abuse of the 
bankruptcy system and willful and intentional disregard of the requirements for filing legitimate 
claims in chapter 13 cases throughout the country.

The creditor responded with a motion to dismiss under Rules 12(b)(1) and (b)(6). Judge Bohm 
denied the motion in a May 19 opinion finding that the bankruptcy court can exercise jurisdiction 
over a nationwide class action. The opinion does not deal with the question of whether the reference 
to the bankruptcy court could or must be withdrawn.

In Midland Funding LLC v. Johnson, 16-348, 2017 BL 161314, 85 U.S.L.W. 4239 (Sup. Ct. May 
15, 2017), the Supreme Court held that filing a time-barred claim does not violate the federal Fair 
Debt Collection Practices Act. The class suit in Judge Bohm’s court is apparently an effort to use a 
different theory to halt a business practice that Midland Funding arguably might permit. 

In response to the challenge to the bankruptcy court’s subject matter jurisdiction, Judge Bohm 
cited Fifth Circuit authority for the proposition that “there is no question that bankruptcy courts 
are permitted to handle class actions in adversary proceedings.” Noting that Bankruptcy Rule 7023 
incorporates Federal Rule 23, he again cited the appeals court for saying that a prohibition against 
class suits in bankruptcy court would “virtually read” Rule 7023 out of the rules.

Although conceding that bankruptcy courts can entertain class suits, the creditor argued there is no 
jurisdiction over a nationwide class.

Rejecting the argument, Judge Bohm first said that district courts have jurisdiction over nationwide 
classes. Because the bankruptcy court is a “unit” of the district court with “authority to adjudicate all 
matters that fall within the district court’s bankruptcy jurisdiction,” he concluded that the bankruptcy 
court “may exercise jurisdiction over a nationwide class of debtors.”

Judge Bohm then addressed whether there was arising in, arising under, or related to jurisdiction. 
He found arising under jurisdiction because the debtor was alleging a violation of Bankruptcy Rule 
3001. There also was arising in jurisdiction, because the claims “could not possibly exist outside of 
bankruptcy.”

Although Judge Bohm denied the motion to dismiss for lack of subject matter jurisdiction, he 

https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/16pdf/16-348_h315.pdf
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called for an evidentiary hearing before deciding whether the plaintiff was an adequate class 
representative under Rule 23(a)(4). The creditor is alleging that the debtor is barred from being a 
class representative given conflicting responsibilities to her class and to her own creditors.

Judge Bohm also called for a hearing to decide under Rule 23(b)(3) whether individual or common 
issues predominate.

The opinion is Jones v. Atlas Acquisition LLC (In re Jones), 16-2335 (Bankr. S.D. Tex. May 19, 
2017).
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Thursday, June 1, 2017

Judges exercise considerable discretion in apportioning commissions among two trustees.

Is a Successor Trustee Shortchanged in Apportioning Commissions?

When one trustee succeeds another in a chapter 7 case, how should the court apportion the commis-
sions earned by each trustee? Should the first-appointed trustee alone benefit from the sliding scale 
in Section 326(a) and receive compensation at an overall higher rate, on the theory of first in-first 
out?

Bankruptcy Judge Phyllis M. Jones, sitting in Helena, Ark., rejected the fifo method and decided to 
apportion commissions pro rata, based on each of the trustee’s disbursements compared with the 
total.

In a converted chapter 11 case, the first-appointed trustee took in about $620,000 turned over by the 
outgoing debtor in possession. Before resigning, the first trustee had made total distributions of some 
$845,000, composed primarily of the money turned over by the debtor. The first trustee’s distribu-
tions were mostly made to one secured creditor.

The first trustee filed an application for about $45,000 in fees, using the sliding scale in Section 
326(a), where the commission starts at 25% and declines to 3%. The successor trustee objected, in 
part because the estate might eventually turn out to be administratively insolvent.

Because Section 326(c) prohibits distributing more than the maximum commission even when there 
has been more than one trustee, Judge Jones began from the proposition that fees in Section 326(a) 
are a “presumptively reasonable” commission under Section 330(a)(7).

To decide how much in fees should be paid to the two trustees, she said there must be “extraordinary 
circumstances” to depart downward from the statutory formula. Because the second trustee might 
end up serving three times longer and bear a greater administrative burden, Judge Jones found the 
required extraordinary circumstances, especially since the first trustee “expended minimal effort” in 
taking in $620,000 from the debtor and making a distribution essentially to one creditor.

Using the fifo method, Judge Jones said, would overcompensate the first trustee and undercompen-
sate the second trustee, because there was no evidence “of a rational relationship” between the fees 
sought by the first trustee and the services he rendered. 

Judge Jones decided to follow In re Calhoun, 430 B.R. 536 (Bankr. W.D. Wis. 2010), by apportion-
ing the trustees’ commissions pro rata, based on each trustee’s distributions compared with the total. 
That method, she said, “will typically require waiting until the end of the case.”

Judge Jones therefore denied the first trustee’s application for a commission and told him to resubmit 
an application at the end of the case.

Because a chapter 11 trustee’s fees are calculated on the same statutory formula, Judge Jones’ ra-
tionale would seem equally applicable if there were a succession of chapter 11 trustees. Under the 
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“extraordinary circumstances” test in either chapter 7 or chapter 11, a court might give the succes-
sor trustee smaller relative compensation if the first trustee provided the bulk of the administrative 
services. When there has been more than one trustee, “extraordinary circumstances” appears to invite 
the judge to exercise discretion in apportioning the maximum commission permitted by statute.

The opinion is In re Turner Grain Merchandising Inc., 14-15687 (Bankr.  E.D. Ark. May 23, 2017).

http://www.arb.uscourts.gov/orders-rules-opinions/opinions/jones/Turner Grain 14-15687.pdf
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Tuesday, June 6, 2017

Two circuits allow discretion for non-culpable debtor to make payment after five years.

Third Circuit Permits Last Chapter 13 Plan Payment Beyond 60 Months

The Third and Seventh Circuits, the only courts of appeals to consider the issue, conclude that a 
chapter 13 debtor under proper circumstances can complete plan payments and receive a discharge 
even if the final payment is made after 60 months.

The Third Circuit’s June 1 opinion by Circuit Judge Cheryl Ann Krause lays down flexible rules 
governing the bankruptcy court’s discretion in allowing a final payment after 60 months.

The debtors confirmed a chapter 13 plan calling for monthly payments of about $3,000, totaling 
almost $175,000 over five years. After paying about $50 more than the plan required, the trustee 
notified the debtors in the 61st month that their payments were about $1,100 short because the 
trustee’s fees were higher than anticipated. 

Judge Krause said that the underpayment was not the debtors’ fault because the trustee did not make 
the calculation and bring the shortfall to the debtors’ attention until after the end of the plan term.

The trustee filed a motion to dismiss but said she would withdraw the motion if the debtors made up 
the shortfall. Within 16 days of being notified, but after 60 months, the debtors paid the shortfall.

The trustee withdrew her motion to dismiss, but by that time a creditor had joined the motion to 
dismiss. The bankruptcy judge denied the motion to dismiss, granted a discharge, and was upheld in 
district court, prompting the creditor’s appeal to the Third Circuit.

The creditor argued that the plain language of the statute required dismissal. The creditor pointed to 
Section 1322(d) which provides that the court “may not” approve a plan with payments extending 
beyond five years and to Section 1329(c) which prohibits plan modifications that extend payments 
beyond five years.

Judge Krause said the creditor was relying on the wrong sections. The relevant provisions, she 
said, were Sections 1307 and 1328 which govern dismissal and completion discharge. Section 1307 
says a court “may” — not “must” — dismiss a case, and Section 1328 requires the court to issue a 
discharge when all plan payments have been completed, “without an express requirement that such 
payments were made within five years.”

Only the Seventh Circuit has touched the issue, in Germeraad v. Powers, 826 F.3d 692 (7th Cir. June 
23, 2016), according to Judge Krause. She said the Chicago court’s discussion of the issue was dicta 
and that the circuit assumed, without deciding, that a bankruptcy court has discretion to allow a final 
payment beyond five years. To read ABI’s discussion of Germeraad, click here. 

Judge Krause concluded that the unambiguous language of Sections 1307 and 1328 invest the 
bankruptcy court with discretion. She bolstered her conclusion by reference to legislative history 
where Congress said that the Bankruptcy Reform Act’s chapter 13 was intended to remedy similar 

http://www.abi.org/node/240765
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provisions in the Bankruptcy Act that were “overly stringent and formalized.”

Judge Krause said that chapter 13 was intended to cap plans at five years, where payments might 
have continued up to 10 years under prior law. The cap, she said, was a “shield” for debtors, not a 
“sword” for creditors.

To deny discharge, Judge Krause said, “would also produce an absurd result” when the debtors had 
acted in good faith by making the final payment promptly and had substantially complied with the 
plan. She said it “would hardly make sense to deny them the benefit of chapter 13 bankruptcy by 
dismissing the entire proceeding.”

Judge Krause then turned to the question of standards to govern the bankruptcy court’s exercise of 
discretion in permitting a payment beyond five years. Building on case law from lower and from 
the circuit’s case law on setting aside default judgments, she laid down a “nonexclusive list” of five 
factors to guide the court’s exercise of discretion: (1) whether the debtor substantially complied with 
the plan, (2) the feasibility and time required to complete payments, (3) whether any creditors would 
be prejudiced, (4) whether the “debtor’s conduct is excusable or culpable,” and (5) the “availability 
and relative equities of other remedies.” 

Judge Krause had “no trouble concluding” that the bankruptcy court properly exercised discretion 
in denying the dismissal motion and granting a discharge. She said that conversion to chapter 7 or a 
“hardship discharge would be nonsensical in this situation.”

The opinion is Shovlin v. Klass (In re Klass), 15-3341 (3d Cir. June 1, 2017).

http://www2.ca3.uscourts.gov/opinarch/153341p.pdf
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Thursday, June 8, 2017

Marrama permits relief that’s not explicitly prohibited by the Code, even if policies shown in the 
statute suggest otherwise.

Third Circuit Harmonizes Law v. Siegel with Marrama

In a case involving a debtor’s right to dismiss a chapter 13 case, the Third Circuit harmonized the 
Supreme Court’s decision in Law v. Siegel, 134 S. Ct.1188 (2014), with Marrama v. Citizens Bank of 
Mass., 549 U.S. 365 (2007).

Interpreting a chapter 7 debtor’s right to convert under Section 706(a), the Supreme Court in 
Marrama allowed the bankruptcy court to attach conditions to the right of conversion when the 
statute arguably allows no exercise of discretion. Marrama was a 5/4 decision, with the dissenters 
accusing the majority of departing from the language of the statute.

Seven years later, in Law, the Supreme Court unanimously held in an opinion by Justice Antonin 
Scalia that exemptions are sacrosanct, even in the face of compelling equitable arguments to the 
contrary. The Court barred bankruptcy judges from exercising discretion where the statute authorizes 
none.

Law narrowed Marrama or, arguably, silently overruled the prior decision.

In the Third Circuit, the debtor and his wife had filed three chapter 13 petitions to forestall 
foreclosure. In the husband’s second case, the lender filed a motion to dismiss or convert to chapter 
7. If the court decided to dismiss, the lender asked the judge to bar the husband from filing again for 
180 days or provide that there be no automatic stay blocking foreclosure if the husband or wife were 
to file again. 

Before the lender’s motion came up for hearing, the husband filed a motion to dismiss under Section 
1307(b). At the hearing on the lender’s motion, the bankruptcy judge dismissed with prejudice and 
granted relief more broad than the lender requested by barring the husband from filing again without 
the court’s permission. The district court upheld the lower court’s rulings.

In the Third Circuit, the husband argued that a debtor’s right to dismiss precluded the bankruptcy 
court from imposing a filing injunction. The June 6 opinion by Circuit Judge Thomas I. Vanaskie 
upheld the bankruptcy court’s ability to issue a filing injunction alongside a debtor’s voluntary 
dismissal “because nothing in the Bankruptcy Code’s express terms says otherwise.”

If a case has not previously been converted from chapters 7, 11, or 12, Section 1307(b) provides that 
the “court shall dismiss” a chapter 13 case “[o]n request of the debtor at any time.”

The circuits are split on whether a chapter 13 debtor’s right to dismiss is absolute. Some say it is, 
while other courts permit the bankruptcy court to weigh the debtor’s bad faith by first addressing a 
creditor’s competing motion to convert. Judge Vanaskie avoided taking sides in the split, saying that 
the bankruptcy court could have attached a filing injunction to a dismissal order.



33

Addressing the debtor’s argument, Judge Vanaskie interpreted Law to mean that a “bankruptcy 
court’s general authority” under Section 105(a) “does not extend to actions that conflict with 
‘specific,’ ‘explicit,’ and ‘express’ terms of the Bankruptcy Code.” Citing Marrama, he said that 
whether a filing injunction undermines the “purposes” of other sections of the Code “is not the 
question.” He cited the earlier Supreme Court opinion as brushing “back an argument that its 
decision would undermine the purpose of other Code provisions.”

Harmonizing the two high court decisions, Judge Vanaskie said that Marrama focused on whether 
there was anything in the statute “that prohibited the bankruptcy court’s order.” Law, he said, 
prevents the court from issuing an order that conflicts “with the ‘explicit mandates’ and ‘express 
terms’” of the statute.

Judge Vanaskie held that a filing injunction was permissible since the case was more like Marrama 
than Law, because nothing in Section 1307(b) “prohibits the entry of a filing injunction.”

The Third Circuit nonetheless reversed and remanded to the bankruptcy court because the bankruptcy 
court had abused its discretion in tailoring the filing injunction by giving no reasons explaining why 
the debtor’s conduct warranted an order that was broader than the creditor had requested.

Because the debtor was appealing pro se, the appeals court appointed William H. Burgess to serve 
as amicus curiae on behalf of the debtor. The circuit court thanked Burgess, a former Third Circuit 
clerk, for his “valuable assistance.” Burgess is a partner in the Washington, D.C., office of Kirkland 
& Ellis LLP.

The opinion is In re Ross, 15-2222 (3d Cir. June 6, 2017).

http://www2.ca3.uscourts.gov/opinarch/152222p.pdf
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Tuesday, June 13, 2017

The value of prepaid family expenses belongs to the trustee, even without being a fraudulent transfer.

Debtor Must Turn Over a Portion of Accrued Vacation Pay to the Trustee, District Judge Holds

A portion of accrued vacation benefits is property of the estate that a chapter 7 debtor must turn over 
to the trustee. Likewise, parents can be required to reimburse the trustee for some family expenses 
they incur and pay before bankruptcy, according to an opinion by District Judge G. Murray Snow of 
Phoenix, upholding the bankruptcy court.

A month before filing a chapter 7 petition, a husband and wife paid about $3,500 for airfare and 
tuition for their daughter to attend a ballet course after bankruptcy. Some four months later, the trustee 
filed a motion to compel the couple to turn over $3,500 plus 25% of their “interest in paid time off,” 
apparently meaning accrued vacation time.

The bankruptcy court sustained the trustee’s turnover demands, and the couple appealed. Judge Snow 
upheld the bankruptcy court in a June 8 opinion.

The parents argued that the fair market value of their interest in the ballet course expenses was zero 
because it could not be liquidated, refunded or transferred.

Judge Snow disagreed. With regard to the prepaid ballet expenses, the opinion relies chiefly on a 2004 
decision by an Arizona bankruptcy judge and is otherwise thin on precedent. He reasoned that the 
bankrupt parents had a “property interest” in the plane tickets and the tuition. He said the bankruptcy 
judge did not draw a clearly erroneous conclusion that the fair market value of the course was what 
they paid. 

Judge Snow mentioned but did not analyze whether the prepayment of family expenses was a 
fraudulent transfer.

Likewise, Judge Snow said he agreed with those few courts that directly addressed the issue and 
held that accrued vacation time is estate property. Again with citation to little authority, he upheld 
the bankruptcy court by ruling that the debtors must turn over the “non-exempt portion of the pre-
petition” vacation-benefit pay “as it is paid out.” The opinion does not explain why 25% is the correct 
percentage.

The opinion is Nebel v. Warfield, 16-8240 (D. Ariz. June 8, 2017).
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